CITY OF YORK COUNCIL
SUMMONS

All Councillors, relevant Council Officers and other interested parties and
residents are formally invited to attend a meeting of the City of York
Council at The Guildhall,York, to consider the business contained in
this agenda on the following date and time

Thursday, 23 March 2023 at 6.30 pm



AGENDA

Declarations of Interest

At this point in the meeting, Members are asked to declare any
disclosable pecuniary interest or other registerable interest they
might have in respect of business on this agenda, if they have
not already done so in advance on the Register of Interests.

Minutes (Pages 3 - 20)
To approve and sign the minutes of the Budget Council meeting
held on 23 February 2023.

Civic Announcements
To consider any announcements made by the Lord Mayor in
respect of Civic business.

Public Participation

At this point in the meeting, any member of the public who has
registered to address the Council, or to ask a Member of the
Council a question, on a matter directly relevant to the business
of the Council or the City, may do so. The deadline for
registering is 5:00pm on Tuesday, 21 March 2023.

To register to speak please visit
www.york.gov.uk/AttendCouncilMeetings to fill in an online
registration form. If you have any questions about the registration
form or the meeting please contact Democratic Services. Contact
details can be found at the foot of this agenda.

Webcasting of Public Meetings

Please note that, subject to available resources, this public
meeting will be webcast including any registered public speakers
who have given their permission. The remote public meeting can
be viewed live and on demand at

www.york.gov.uk/webcasts.

During coronavirus, we made some changes to how we're
running council meetings. See our updates at
www.york.gov.uk/COVIDDemocracy for more information on
meetings and decisions.



http://www.york.gov.uk/AttendCouncilMeetings
http://www.york.gov.uk/webcasts
http://www.york.gov.uk/COVIDDemocracy

Petitions

To consider any petitions received from Members in accordance
with Standing Order B5. Notice has been received of four
petitions, to be presented by:

(i)

(ii)

(iif)

(iv)

Cllr Doughty, on behalf of residents of Strensall and
Earswick, calling for the City of York Council to prioritise
the creation of an off-road cycle path connecting
Strensall with Huntington and Earswick.

Cllr Doughty, on behalf of residents of Strensall calling
for the council to prioritise re-surfacing of Haxby Moor
Road, the link road from Strensall to Haxby, by adding it
to the Highways Department work plans list.

Cllr Doughty, on behalf of residents of Stockton-on-the-
Forest asking the council to prioritise the resurfacing of
Stone Riggs, Sandy Lane, Kingsmoor Road and the cul-
de-sacs off including Chaumont Way, Marmian Drive,
Gay Meadows and The Limes by adding them to the
Highways Department work plans list.

Cllr Smalley, from residents calling on the council to
adopt the roads and infrastructure on the Granary
(RedRow) Estate in Clifton Without, working with
Yorkshire Water, Persimmon and RedRow to resolve all
outstanding issues.

Report of Executive Leader and Questions (Pages 21 - 28)
To receive and consider a written report from the Leader, and to
ask questions on the work of the Executive.

Report of Deputy Leader and Questions (Pages 29 - 36)
To receive and consider a written report from the Deputy Leader,
and to question the Deputy Leader thereon.

Motions on Notice
To consider the following Motions on Notice under Standing
Order B13:

Motions submitted for consideration directly by Council



()

From Clir Baker

Care Leavers Transport Costs

“Council notes:
e That care leavers over the age of 18 are currently offered:

o 10 hours of driving lessons

o Support with passing the Compulsory Basic Training
(for motorcycles

o The cost of the first driving theory test

o The cost of the first driving test.

e That all these are contributions to moving forward with

travelling using a private motor vehicle (car or motorcycle)
and that these do not offer support for costs relating to
public transport or incentives to choose active travel.

Council believes:
e That this disparity is not consistent with our corporate 10

years strategies to reduce carbon emissions, promote
healthy lifestyles and promote an inclusive economy
including more affordable travel options.

That it is important to enable care leavers to choose active
travel habits in their day to day lives as they move towards
independence and that as a corporate parent the Council
should assist them to do so.

That it is important to ensure that this is addressed in terms
of widening the offer to Care Leavers.

Council therefore resolves to request that Executive consider
what additional offer to Care Leavers could rectify this situation
and to assess the feasibility of also offering care leavers the
option of:

Financial assistance with annual bus travel and discounted
access to the TIER e-cycle/ e-scooter scheme up to the
age of 25;

Free urban cycle skills training if required,;

A contribution towards a bicycle and appropriate protective
clothing and through working with partners, find ways to
cover the full costs of a new bicycle and appropriate
accessories.”



(ii)

From Clir Daubeney

Return to Community Policing

“This Council notes that:

The number of Police Community Support Officers has
fallen by 20% (50 full-time equivalent PCSOs) since 2021
across North Yorkshire.

Despite a 4.99 per cent rise in the Police percept, which
amounts to £14.03 extra for the average band D
household, the North Yorkshire Police, Fire and Crime
Commissioner has paused PCSO recruitment until March
2024.

The Home Office is allocating just over £72 per head for
police services in North Yorkshire, whilst Kent receives
£113 and South Yorkshire Force receives £170.

The 2023/24 budget provides £150k investment to improve
community safety, tackling anti social behaviour hotspots,
including through funding of extra specialist youth support
workers.

Devolved Ward funding has been used by ward councillors
to support youth engagement activities, which support the
work of the Safer York Partnership.

Antisocial behaviour crime makes up 22.7% of all crimes
reported in York.

Whilst the number of ASB related incidents in York has
decreased since the end of the pandemic, for certain areas,
it remains a significant issue.

Safer York Partnership provides both the strategic direction
for community safety and oversees the coordinated delivery
of community safety outcomes across the city of York and
has representatives from key voluntary and statutory
agencies including City of York Council, North Yorkshire
Police, North Yorkshire Fire and Rescue, Probation, Public
Health, Office of the Police and Fire Commissioner and
York CVS.

An Independent inspection of York Youth Justice Service
has found it to be ‘outstanding’.



This Council believes that:

Police Community Support Officers play a vital role in
keeping our communities safe. The Government and the
North Yorkshire Police, Fire and Crime Commissioner
should be empowering them to do their job, not risking the
slashing of their numbers, putting more pressure on
stretched local council budgets to plug the gaps in
community safety.

The Council consequently resolves to:

(iii)

Request that Group Leaders write to the North Yorkshire
Police, Fire and Crime Commissioner calling for a reversal
of the current freeze in PCSO recruitment and commitment
to significantly increase the number of PCSOs in the
region.

Request that Council officers work with the North Yorkshire
Police to produce a report to the Executive Member on how
neighbourhood improvement plans can be developed,
which review how to best holistically design out anti social
behaviour in the area.

Invite the North Yorkshire Police, Fire and Crime
Commissioner to a public meeting to answer councillor
guestions and set out plans to improve community policing
in York.

Request that the Safer York Partnership representatives
engage and consult ward councillors in the development of
the Community Safety Strategy 2023-2026.

Call on Safer York Partnership chair to explore best ways
to embed Community Safety Officers within the Community
Safety Hub.”

From CliIr Looker

Removing Barriers to an Education and Educational
Attainment

“Council notes:

almost 1 in 4 children live in poverty in York, a figure that
rises to almost 1 in 3 nationally;

the recent proliferation of formal and informal food banks in



York and across the UK as more families become reliant on
support to eat;

e the impact of the cost-of-living crisis being likely to increase
those needing support in the years ahead, making free
school meals (FSM) vital for an increasing proportion of
York children;

e Obesity, dentistry problems, eating disorders and poor
mental health in childhood all being exacerbated by lack of
access to healthy food;

¢ the significant barriers to learning and achievement, both at
school and at home, including fatigue and lack of
concentration, for students that haven’t eaten properly due
to poverty, and the role those barriers play in widening the
educational attainment gap;

e 30% of all children living in poverty in our region are not
eligible for free school meals;

e Decreasing levels of attendance and increasing levels of
persistent absenteeism in both FSM and non-FSM students
in York, following the height of Covid;

e recognition at the council-convened Cost of Living Summit
of the impact expensive and unnecessary school-branded
uniform makes to families living in poverty, including some
not attending school.

Council recognises the importance of ensuring that every primary
age school child in our city has access to at least one hot meal
every day.

Further, it recognises particular needs of SEN pupils and
believes school absence management policies that demonstrate
consideration of individual circumstances are more likely to result
in improved attendance than standardised, rigid responses that
treat all students the same.

Council is committed to supporting institutions and their policies
where they don’t stigmatise children living in poverty, where they
adopt a culture of understanding around uniform, punctuality and
difficulty concentrating due to often difficult individual
circumstances.

Council resolves:



(iv)

to request the Executive commits the council to a policy of
working with external organisations to provide FSM to all
primary school pupils, starting with those schools most in
need,;

to write to all York secondary schools, highlighting the Child
Poverty Action Group (CPAG) ‘Cost of the School Day’
project to ask that students eligible for FSMs are able to
use their allowance at any time during the school day, and
to agree to the rolling over of any unspent money to be
used in the future;

to commit to a twin track approach of working through the
LGA on FSM automatic enrolment as well as expanding
eligibility for FSM by increasing the income threshold, and
through the NEU on ensuring FSM provision becomes
universal for every primary school child;

to write, through the Corporate Director for Children’s
Services, to all local authority-maintained schools and
academy schools:

- requesting information on how they are meeting
Government statutory guidance on keeping school
uniform affordable, and keeping branded items to a
minimum, to reassure Council that schools are not
excluding students based on income and are
genuinely open to all;

- inviting all schools to work with the local authority in
developing a York protocol which describes ‘What
should be ordinarily available’ for pupils with SEN
ensuring there is a fair and consistent application of
the SEND Code of Practice by schools to protect the
rights of these pupils.”

From CliIr Pearson

Council Backs Haxby Station Project

“This Council notes that:

The reopening of a station in Haxby has been a long-held
ambition for the local community, after the station closed in
1930, and since then the town has expanded over
decades.

In June 2020, the City of York Council utilised funding to



submit a bid for the Department for Transport’'s New
Stations Fund, making the case for funding to unlock the
delivery of a new station in Haxby.

e To date, £1.5m of Government funding has been secured
with commitments from York Outer's Conservative MP and
the Prime Minister (then Chancellor) to provide the
remaining funds, beyond the £4m of match funding pledged
by the Council.

e A thorough evaluation from council officers and Network
Rail explored options and the officers advised Executive
that Towthorpe Road site presented the only realistic case
for delivering the station. Considerations included the
ownership of the land, deliverability within the Department
for Transport’s required timescales, potential connectivity,
and ease of access.

e Following the acquisition of the land by the Council, further
work has been carried out on the project’s business case
and design, with planning application expected to be
submitted in May 2023, with determination at planning
committee expected in August 2023.

e A public consultation undertaken in Apr/May 2022 by the
Council saw 81% of 1,200 respondents support the station
proposals.

e The new station would provide direct access to the rail
network for thousands of local residents from Haxby,
Wigginton, Strensall and surrounding communities. This
means improved access to new employment, business and
leisure opportunities, increasing connectivity for our part of
York, and providing faster, more efficient, and sustainable
travel.

e Delays in progressing with the project in the current
timeline is likely to result in failing to secure sufficient
government funding to deliver the station.

This Council believes that:

e Itis crucial that the opportunity to secure the development
of a station in Haxby is realised for the benefit of the local
community and the whole city.

The Council therefore resolves to:



10.

11.

12.

13.

e Endorse and commit to the Haxby station project and its
location at the only deliverable site at Towthorpe Road, and
fully back it to ensure its success.

e Request that all group leaders send a joint letter to the
Department for Transport and Network Rail supporting the
project and urging for the remaining Government funding to
be released from the Restoring Your Railway Fund to
enable to proceed with the project at pace.”

Questions to the Leader or Executive Members

To question the Leader and/or Executive Members in respect of
any matter within their portfolio responsibility, in accordance with
Standing Order B11.

Report of Executive Member (Pages 37 - 48)

To receive a written report from the Executive Member for
Economy & Strategic Planning and to question the Executive
Member thereon, in accordance with Standing Orders B9 and
B10.

Scrutiny - Report of the Chair of the Customer & Corporate
Services Scrutiny Management Committee (Pages 49 - 52)
To receive a report from Councillor Crawshaw, Chair of the
Customer & Corporate Services Scrutiny Management
Committee, on the work of the Committee.

Pay Policy 2023-2024 (Pages 53 - 74)
To receive for approval the council’s Pay Policy Statement for
2023/2024.

Urgent Business
Any other business which the Chair considers urgent under the
Local Government Act 1972.



Democratic Services officer

Fiona Young
Contact details:

Telephone — (01904) 552030
Email fiona.young@york.gov.uk

For more information about any of the following please contact
the Democratic Services officer responsible for servicing this
meeting:

Registering to speak

Business of the meeting

Any special arrangements

Copies of reports and

For receiving reports in other formats

Contact details are set out above.

This information can be provided in your own language.
EAMEAEMNESIREEEESS (cantonese)
W3 BT AN e ST (R (TS AN | (Bengali)

Ta informacja moze by¢ dostarczona w twoim

wiasnym jezyku. (Polish)

Bu bilgiyi kendi dilinizde almaniz miimkiindiir. (Turkish)
= GC b U () oS T e, (urau
T (01904) 551550

www.york.gov.uk
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City of York Council

Agenda Item 2

Resolutions and proceedings of the Meeting of the City of York
Council held at The Guildhall, York, on Thursday, 23 February 2023,

starting at 6.30 pm.

Present: The Lord Mayor (ClIr David Carr) in the Chair, and the

following Councillors:
Acomb Ward

Lomas

Clifton Ward

Myers
Wells

Dringhouses & Woodthorpe Ward
Fenton

Mason

Widdowson

Fulford and Heslington Ward

Aspden

Haxby & Wigginton Ward
Cuthbertson

Hollyer

Pearson

Heworth Without Ward

Ayre

Bishopthorpe Ward

Galvin

Copmanthorpe Ward

Fishergate Ward

D’Agorne
D Taylor

Guildhall Ward
Craghill
Fitzpatrick
Looker
Heworth Ward
Douglas
Perrett

Webb

Holgate Ward
Heaton

Melly
K Taylor
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Hull Road Ward Huntington and New Earswick
Ward

Musson Cullwick

Norman Orrell

Pavlovic Runciman

Micklegate Ward Osbaldwick and Derwent Ward

Baker Warters

Crawshaw

Kilbane

Rawcliffe and Clifton Without Ward Rural West York Ward

Smalley Barker
Hook
Strensall Ward Westfield Ward
Doughty Daubeney
Hunter
Waller
Wheldrake Ward
Vassie

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Barnes, Fisher
and Waudby.



44.

45.

46.

47.
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Declarations of Interest

Members were invited to declare at this point in the meeting any
personal interests not included on the Register of Interests, any
prejudicial interests or any disclosable pecuniary interests they
might have in the business on the agenda.

The Monitoring Officer had confirmed that government guidance
stated Members did not have a disclosable pecuniary interest in
the business of setting the council tax and that the Council’s code
of conduct also stated that Members did not have a prejudicial
interest in that business.

No interests were declared.
Minutes

Resolved: That the minutes of the Council meeting held on 15
December 2022 be approved, and signed by the Chair
as a correct record.

Civic Announcements

The Lord Mayor announced that he and the Lady Mayoress would
be attending a vigil at York Minster on Friday, the 24" of February,
to mark the first anniversary of Russia’s invasion of Ukraine.

Public Participation

It was reported that 7 members of the public had registered to
speak at the meeting under Public Participation. The Lord Mayor
confirmed that, on the advice of the Monitoring Officer, public
participation would be allowed on the additional item relating to
Devolution (Agenda Item 5) as well as on the business associated
with setting the council’s budget for the coming financial year.

Flick Williams raised concerns about the amount spent on anti-
terror measures and the proportion of funding for changing places
toilets allocated to Haxby as opposed to the city centre.

Diane Roworth also queried the amount paid for barriers in the city
centre, in the context of difficult budget decisions and the impact of
service cuts on children, older adults and disabled people.
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Peter Richardson queried the effects of the social care precept on
the council tax bill and highlighted the increased burden on York
Hospital services caused by expanding development in the city.

Gwen Swinburn raised concerns about the consultation on
Devolution and various aspects of the budget proposals, and
called for further information to be published on savings.

Emily Knight spoke in favour of the budget proposals, and in
particular the investment in communities and council action to save
bus services.

Prof. Charlie Jeffery, on behalf of the University of York, spoke in
favour of the Devolution deal, stating that it offered opportunities
for the economy and individuals and provided a platform for
collective action.

Jason Rose, a resident of Acomb, raised concerns about the
consultation on Devolution and urged Members to ensure that
York, including areas outside the city centre, received its fair share
of funding.

Recommendations of Executive on York and North Yorkshire
Devolution - Outcome of Consultation

Clir Aspden moved, and Clir D’Agorne seconded, the following
recommendations made by the Executive at their meeting on 14
February 2023, as contained in the report at page 25 of the
Council papers:

‘Recommended: (i)  That Council approve the submission of a
Consultation Summary Report to the
Government.

Reason: To inform the Secretary of State of the
consultation outcome, allowing him to consider
the next stages of the statutory process
facilitating the creation of a York and North
Yorkshire Combined Authority.

(i)  That Council approve Amendments to the
Scheme and proposals for the operating model of
the Combined Authority outlined in paragraph 92
of the report, for submission to Government.



Reason:

Reason:

Reason:

Reason:
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To utilise the information received during the
consultation to improve the proposed governance
arrangements.

(i)  That Council delegate authority to the Chief
Operating Officer, in consultation with the Leader
of the Council, to undertake any action necessary
to submit the Consultation Summary Report and
Scheme to Government, in line with
recommendations (i) and (ii) above.

To facilitate the submission of the required
documents to Government within the required
timescales.

(iv)  That Council approve Amendments to the
Terms of Reference for the York and North
Yorkshire Joint Devolution Committee outlined in
paragraphs 103-107 of the report and attached at
Annex 2.

To ensure appropriate, robust and transparent
decision-making.

(v)  That Council delegate authority to the Chief
Operating Officer, in consultation with the Leader
of the Council, to undertake any action necessary
to provide consent to the Order facilitating the
creation of the Combined Authority in line with
the scheme submitted to Government, as
outlined in paragraph 115 of the report.

To allow the progress of the statutory process
facilitating the creation of the Combined
Authority.”

After debate, a named vote was taken on the recommendations,
with the following result:

For Against Abstained
Cllr Aspden Cllr Warters Cllr D Taylor
Cllr Ayre

Clir Baker

Clir Barker
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Cllr Craghill
ClIr Crawshaw
ClIr Cullwick
ClIr Cuthbertson
Clir D’Agorne
Cllr Daubeney
Cllr Douglas
ClIr Fenton
Cllr Fitzpatrick
Clir Galvin

ClIr Heaton
Cllr Hollyer
Cllr Hook

ClIr Hunter
ClIr Kilbane
Cllr Lomas
ClIr Looker
Cllr Mason
Cllr Melly

Cllr Musson
Cllr Myers

Cllr Norman
ClIr Orrell

Clir Pavlovic
ClIr Pearson
ClIr Perrett
Cllr Rowley
Cllr Runciman
Cllr Smalley
Cllr K Taylor
ClIr Vassie
Cllr Waller
Cllr Wann

Cllr Webb

Clir Wells

Cllr Widdowson
Clir Carr (Lord
Mayor)

42 1 1

The recommendations were therefore declared CARRIED, and it
was
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Resolved: That the above recommendations be approved.

Recommendations of the Executive in respect of the Capital
Programme Monitor 3 2022/23

Clir Aspden moved, and Clir D’Agorne seconded, the following
recommendation contained in Minute 85 of the Executive meeting
held on 9 February 2023:

‘Recommended: That Council approve the adjustments resulting in
a decrease in the 2022/23 budget of £27.164m,
as detailed in the report and contained in Annex
A.

Reason: To enable the effective management and monitoring of
the Council’s capital programme.”

A named vote was then taken, with the following result:

For Against Abstained

Cllr Aspden Cllr Doughty
Cllr Ayre Cllr Rowley
Cllr Baker Cllr Warters
Cllr Barker

Cllr Craghill

Clir Crawshaw
Clir Cullwick
ClIr Cuthbertson
Clir D’Agorne
Cllr Daubeney
Cllr Douglas
ClIr Fenton

Cllr Fitzpatrick
ClIr Galvin

Cllr Heaton

Cllr Hollyer

Clir Hook

Cllr Hunter

CllIr Kilbane

Cllr Lomas

Clir Looker

Cllr Mason

Clir Melly




50.

Page 10

Cllr Musson
Cllr Myers

Cllr Norman
ClIr Orrell

Clir Pavlovic
ClIr Pearson
ClIr Perrett
Cllr Runciman
Cllr Smalley
Cllr D Taylor
Cllr K Taylor
ClIr Vassie
Cllr Waller
Cllr Wann

Cllr Webb

Clir Wells

ClIr Widdowson
Cllr Carr (Lord
Mayor)

41 0 3

The recommendation was therefore declared CARRIED, and it
was

Resolved: That the above recommendation be approved.

Recommendations of Executive on the Council's Financial
Strategy 2023/24 to 2027/28, Capital Budget 2023/24 to
2027/28, Capital Financing and Investment Strategy and the
Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Prudential
Indicators for 2023/24 to 2027/28

Clir Aspden moved, and Clir D’Agorne seconded, the following
recommendations made by Executive at its meeting on 9 February
2023 in relation to:

1) The Financial Strategy 2023/24 to 2027/28

i) The Capital Budget 2023/24 to 2027/28

iii) The Capital Financing and Investment Strategy

iv) The Treasury Management Strategy Statement and

Prudential Indicators 2023/24 to 2027/28.

as set out in paragraphs 43 to 46 of the report at Item 7 on the
Council agenda:

“Revenue Budget
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Executive recommends that Council:

(i) Approve the budget proposals outlined in the Financial
Strategy report and in particular:

(ii)

(iif)

a.

The net revenue expenditure requirement of
£141.624m;

A council tax requirement of £107.783m;

The revenue growth proposals as outlined in the
body of the report;

The 2023/24 revenue savings proposals as outlined
in Annex 2;

The fees and charges proposals as outlined in
Annex 3;

The consultation feedback as set out in Annex 4;

The Housing Revenue Account (HRA) savings
proposals set out in Annex 6 and the HRA 2023/24
budget set out in Annex 7;

The dedicated schools grant proposals outlined
from paragraph 186, including option 1 for allocating
3 & 4 year old early years funding to providers;

The use of £1m from reserves to fund one off
investment, as outlined in paragraph 87.

Note that the effect of approving the income and
expenditure proposals included in the recommendations
would result in a 4.99% increase in the City of York
Council element of the council tax, 2% of which would
relate to the social care precept.

Approve the 100% increase in council tax on second
homes with effect from 1% April 2024 subject to the
Levelling Up bill receive Royal Assent by 315t March 2023,
as set out in paragraphs 119 to 121.

Reason: To ensure a legally balanced budget is set

Capital Budget 2023/24 to 2027/28

Executive recommends that Council:
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(i) Agree to the revised capital programme of £481.980m that
reflects a net overall increase of £51.158m (as set out in
table 2 and in Annex A). Key elements of this include:

a) New schemes funded by prudential borrowing
totalling £1.229m as set out in tables 3;

b) Extension of prudential borrowing funded Rolling
Programme schemes totalling £22.286m as set out
in table 4;

c) Extension of externally funded Rolling Programme
schemes totalling £8.998m as set out in table 6;

d) Anincrease in HRA funded schemes totalling
£18.645m funded from a combination HRA
balances/Right to Buy receipts as set out in table 7.

(i)  Note that the total increase in Council borrowing as a
result of new schemes being recommended for approval
Is £23.515m, the details of which are considered within
this report and the financial strategy report

(i)  Approve the full restated programme as summarised in
Annex B totalling £481.980m covering financial years
2023/24 to 2027/28 as set out in table 11 and Annex B

Reason: In accordance with the statutory requirement to set a
capital budget for the forthcoming financial year.

Capital and Investment Strateqy

Executive recommends that Council approve the Capital and
Investment Strategy at Annex A.

Reason: To meet the statutory obligation to comply with the
Prudential Code 2017.

Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Prudential
Indicators

Executive recommends that Council approve:

a. The proposed treasury management strategy for 2023/24
including the annual investment strategy and the minimum
revenue provision policy statement;
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b. The prudential indicators for 2023/24 to 2027/28 in the
main body of the report;

c. The specified and non-specified investments schedule
(Annex B);

d. The scheme of delegation and the role of the section 151
officer (Annex D).

Reason: To enable the continued effective operation of the
treasury management function and ensure that all council
borrowing is prudent, affordable and sustainable.”

Cllr Douglas then moved, and Clir Kilbane seconded, the following
amendment on behalf of the Labour Group:

“Revenue Budget

In relation to the Executive’s recommendations on the revenue
budget (paragraph 43 of page 42 of Council papers refers):

“In sub paragraph (c) add at the end of the sentence ‘subject to the
following amendments;

e £40k recurring investment in Youth Services across the City,
funding additional youth outreach sessions in areas of
greatest need, due to prevalence of anti-social behaviour;

e £100k one-off investment for seed funding of commitment to
deliver free school meals to every primary school child across
our communities in response to the cost-of-living crisis;

e £30k one-off investment to undertake a consultation on
altering current access restrictions for Blue Badge holders in
the city centre;

e £20k one-off investment in work to develop a new staffing and
service model across all wards to include new ‘Neighbourhood
Caretaker’ roles that respond to local community priorities;

e Part reversal of one-off growth £150k — part reversal of the
one- off growth of £250k ‘to allow wards to invest directly in
improvements to local communities, from installing new
benches to repairing local roads’.

In sub paragraph (d) add at the end of the sentence ‘subject to the
following amendment:
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e A reduction of two Executive Members - £40k’.”

After debate, a named vote was taken on the amendment, with

the following result:

For Against Abstained
Cllr Crawshaw Cllr Aspden Cllr Doughty
Cllr Douglas Cllr Ayre Cllr Rowley
Cllr Fitzpatrick Cllr Baker Cllr Warters
Clir Galvin Clir Barker
Cllr Heaton Cllr Craghill
ClIr Kilbane Clir Cullwick
Cllr Lomas Cllr Cuthbertson
Clir Looker Clir D’Agorne
Cllr Melly Cllr Daubeney
Cllr Musson Clir Fenton
Cllr Myers Cllr Hollyer
Cllr Norman Cllr Hook
Cllr Pavlovic Cllr Hunter
Clir Perrett Cllr Mason
Cllr K Taylor Cllr Orrell
Clir Webb Cllr Pearson
Cllr Wells Cllr Runciman
Cllr Smalley
Cllr D Taylor
Cllr Vassie
Cllr Waller
Cllr Wann

Cllr Widdowson

ClIr Carr (Lord
Mayor)

17

24

The amendment was therefore declared LOST.

After debate, a named vote was then taken on the original

recommendations, with the following result:

For Against Abstained
Clir Aspden Clir Doughty Cllr Crawshaw
Clir Ayre Clir Rowley Cllr Douglas
Clir Baker ClIr Fitzpatrick
Cllr Barker Cllr Galvin




51.
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Cllr Craghill Cllr Heaton
ClIr Cullwick ClIr Kilbane
ClIr Cuthbertson Cllr Lomas
Clir D’Agorne Cllr Looker
Cllr Daubeney Cllr Melly
ClIr Fenton ClIr Musson
Cllr Hollyer Cllr Myers
ClIr Hook Cllr Norman
ClIr Hunter ClIr Pavlovic
Cllr Mason Clir Perrett
Cllr Orrell Cllr K Taylor
Cllr Pearson Cllr Warters
Cllr Runciman Cllr Webb
Cllr Smalley Cllr Wells
Cllr D Taylor
ClIr Vassie
Cllr Waller
Cllr Wann
Cllr Widdowson
CllIr Carr (Lord
Mayor)

24 2 18

The original recommendations were therefore declared CARRIED
and it was

Resolved: That the Executive’s recommendations to Council be
approved.

Council Tax Resolution 2023/24

Finally, and in light of the setting of the budget for 2023/24 under
minute 50 above, Councillor Aspden moved, and Councillor
D’Agorne seconded, the Council Tax resolution for 2023/24, as set
out in the report and schedules at pages 47-51 of the Council
agenda.

After debate, the required nhamed vote was taken on the Council
Tax Resolution, with the following result:

For Against Abstained
Clir Aspden Clir Doughty
Clir Ayre Clir Rowley
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Clir Baker Cllr Warters

Clir Barker

Cllr Craghill

Cllr Crawshaw

Clir Cullwick

Cllr Cuthbertson

Clir D’Agorne

Cllr Daubeney

Cllr Douglas

Cllr Fenton

Cllr Fitzpatrick

Cllr Galvin

Cllr Heaton

Cllr Hollyer

Cllr Hook

Cllr Hunter

CliIr Kilbane

Cllr Lomas

ClIr Looker

Cllr Mason

Cllr Melly

Cllr Musson

Cllr Myers

Cllr Norman

Clir Orrell

CllIr Pavlovic

Clir Pearson

Clir Perrett

Cllr Runciman

Cllr Smalley

Cllr D Taylor

Cllr K Taylor

Cllr Vassie

Cllr Waller

Cllr Wann

Cllr Webb

Clir Wells

Clir Widdowson

Cllr Carr (Lord
Mayor)

41 3 0

The motion was accordingly declared CARRIED, and it was
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Resolved: (i)  That it be noted that on 13 December 2022 the
Chief Finance Officer, under her delegated authority,
calculated the council tax base for the year 2023/24:

(a) for the whole Council area as 68,633.10 [Item T
in the formula in Section 31B of the Local
Government Finance Act 1992, as amended
(the “Act”)]; and

(b) for those dwellings in those parts of its area to
which a Parish precept relates as in column 1 in
the attached Schedule A.

(i)  That the Council Tax requirement for the
Council’s own purposes for 2023/24 (excluding Parish
precepts) be calculated as £107,782,790.

(i)  That the following amounts be calculated for the
year 2023/24 in accordance with Sections 31 to 36 of
the Act:

(a) £549,488,952 being the aggregate of the
amounts which the Council estimates for the
items set out in Section 31A(2) of the Act taking
into account all precepts issued to it by Parish
Councils.

(b) £440,748,027 being the aggregate of the
amounts which the Council estimates for the
items set out in Section 31A(3) of the Act.

(c) £108,740,925 being the amount by which the
aggregate at 16(a) above exceeds the
aggregate at 16(b) above, calculated by the
Council in accordance with Section 31A(4) of the
Act as its Council Tax requirement for the year.
[Item R in the formula in Section 31B of the Act].

(d) £1,584.38 being the amount at 16(c) above [Iltem
R], all divided by Item T (14(a) above),
calculated by the Council, in accordance with
Section 31B of the Act, as the basic amount of
its Council Tax for the year (including Parish
precepts).

(e) £958,135 being the aggregate amount of all
special items (Parish precepts) referred to in



Section 34(1) of the Act (as per the attached
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Schedule A).

(f) £1,570.42 being the amount at 16(d) above less
the result given by dividing the amount at 16(e)
above by Item T (14(a) above), calculated by the
Council, in accordance with Section 34(2) of the
Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for
the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to
which no Parish precept relates.

(v)

That it be noted that the Fire and Crime

Commissioner for the North Yorkshire Police Authority
and the North Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Authority has
iIssued precepts to the Council in accordance with
Section 40 of the Act for each category of dwellings in

the Council’s area as indicated in the tables below.

(v)

That the Council, in accordance with sections 30

and 36 of the Act, hereby sets the aggregate amounts
shown in the tables below, and at Schedule B for
Parished areas, as the amounts of council tax for

2023/24 for each part of its area and for each of the

categories of dwellings.

City of York Council

A B C D E F G H
£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £
1,046.95 [1,221.44 |1,395.93 |1,570.42 11,919.40 [2,268.38 |2,617.37 |3,140.84
North Yorkshire Police Authority
A B C D E F G H
£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £
196.73 229.51 262.30 295.09 360.67 | 426.24 | 491.82 590.18
North Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Authority
A B C D E F G H
£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £
53.74 62.70 71.65 80.61 98.52 116.44 | 134.35 | 161.22




Aggregate of Council Tax Requirements (excluding Parished
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Areas)
A B C D E F G H
£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £
1,297.42 | 1,513.65 | 1,729.88 | 1,946.12 | 2,378.59 | 2,811.06 | 3,243.54 | 3,892.24
(vi) That it be determined that the Council’s basic
amount of council tax for 2023/24 is not excessive in
accordance with the principles approved under section
527B of the Act. As the billing authority, the Council
has not been notified by a major precepting authority
that its relevant basic amount of council tax for 2023/24
Is excessive and that the billing authority is not required
to hold a referendum in accordance with Section 52ZK
Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Clir D Carr

LORD MAYOR OF YORK

[The meeting started at 6.31 pm and concluded at 9.01 pm]
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2N CITY OF

YORK

COUNCIL

Council 23 March 2023

Report of the Executive Leader

For the Council, the beginning of 2023 has continued much in the same vein as the
end of 2022, with significant national events continuing to have their impact on the
city, whether that be the continued Cost of Living Crisis, or the ongoing war in
Ukraine. As a city, we continue to face these challenges head on, whether that be
supporting our financially vulnerable residents, to welcoming Ukrainian refuges.

As colleagues and residents will know, this will be my last Leader’s Report to Full
Council, and reflecting on the past four years, there is a great deal that has been
achieved. Whether that be our collective response to the pandemic, progressing
York Central, Devolution and the Local Plan to their furthest ever stages, or
devolving millions in council funding to empower local communities.

Of course, York is well known for its demanding political environment, somewhat
highlighted by the fact that | am now the longest serving Council Leader since 2008.
However, it was never the politics that motivated me to stand for council elections
back in 2003, but the opportunity to deliver real positive change and help my
community. | am grateful for this opportunity and the trust my colleagues and
residents have placed in me over the last two decades.

| have the utmost confidence that York is well placed to continue playing a leading
role as a historic city at the forefront of innovation. | have full confidence that my
colleagues will make the most of these opportunities and | know that York will
continue to go from strength to strength in the years ahead.

It has been a privilege to serve this city as Leader of the Council, and | would like to
thank councillors of all parties, Council Staff, city partners, local residents and
businesses for all contributing to the success of York. | would also like to take this
opportunity to thank councillors from all parties who are not seeking re-election in
May — | know that the past four years has thrown up its challenges, but your
dedication and public service for our communities has been an invaluable
contribution to the city.

2023/24 Council Budget:

Following the debate and vote at February’s Budget Council meeting, | am pleased
that this administration’s budget proposals have been approved for the 2023/24
financial year. We all recognise that the past five years have not been kind to Local
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Government, with successive government cuts to funding, a pandemic, war in
Europe and unprecedented economic turmoil.

Unfortunately, that gloomy picture does not look set to change anytime soon, with
inflation and energy prices still at record levels, and a Government that is failing to
tackle the issues by delaying much needed reforms to the fairer funding of councils,
adult social care and more.

The services we provide as a Council have never been more important, and that is
why the 2023/24 Council Budget will ensure the council’s finances are on a stable
footing, avoiding situations that have been seen elsewhere in Croydon,
Northamptonshire, and Thurrock. An additional £19 million will now be added to the
revenue budget to protect and support those vital services, maintaining the excellent
progress that has been achieved against the council plan. This funding will be used
to help residents remain in their homes for longer, support the critical work of our
social workers, and continue momentum on key infrastructure projects, such as York
Central and dualling of the York Outer Ring Road.

The budget also launches a range of new measures to support local communities,
including additional support for the financially vulnerable during the cost-of-living
crisis, funding to tackle anti-social behaviour, funding for a new specialist Youth
Support Worker, £100K to promote better mental health and support those residents
with autism, and further funding to incentivise the use of local public transport.

The capital programme will see significant levels of investment maintained in our
city, including £38 million to progress York Central, £57 million to dual the York Outer
Ring Road and £17 million to help deliver the station frontage scheme. Beyond
these hugely important projects, the capital programme will also see over £100
million worth of investment to deliver new housing in the city and £45 million spent
on improving our existing infrastructure, including our roads and flood defences.

Colleagues will know that here in York, sadly, we remain one of the 20 lowest funded
authorities in the country, despite continued calls to address this injustice.
Nonetheless, our teams achieve so much for the city, whether that be planting
50,000 new trees, or delivering a new centre of excellence for disabled young people
in the city. 1 am proud of the work that we do as a Council, but with the ever-growing
financial instability of the public sector, we must all collectively lobby the Government
to address this issue and provide the funding local government so desperately
needs.

Devolution:

Similarly, following the vote at Budget Council a few weeks back, the next steps in
the devolution process will now be taken by submitting the Scheme and consultation
feedback to the Government. This in turn will enable the Government to proceed
with the draft order needed to create the Combined Authority for later this year.
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As | have mentioned on previous occasions, devolution could help strengthen our
city’s local economy at a time when it is needed most, from skills development and
supporting small businesses, to the £22 million investment package to build new
homes on brownfield land and deliver affordable homes.

Given the importance of the matter, considerable effort was put into undertaking the
consultation on the proposed governance arrangements which underpin the deal. In
total, an impressive 300 information and advocacy sessions were hosted across a
range of meetings and engagement events, including several drop-in sessions held
at our Explore Centres across the city.

We can see from the consultation feedback that over half of respondents support the
proposed governance arrangements needed to unlock the deal, with many
highlighting the importance of additional funding as a reason for their support. At the
same time, | sympathise with those who have raised concern about the power
concentrated in the mayoral role. Nonetheless, we must be pragmatic to achieve the
best for local communities and quite simply, to secure that needed investment in our
city, devolution is the only game in town.

This is undoubtedly a historic moment for our city. This deal could unlock 30 years
of vital investment needed to improve economic prosperity and long-term
opportunities for all our residents and businesses, and | am pleased that we are one
step closer to achieving those goals.

The Local Plan:

Following years of hard work, we have reached the last significant step before we
can adopt a Local Plan for the first time in 60 years.

A consultation on the final modifications of the Local Plan is now underway

before the final plan is then submitted to the inspectorate for their approval in the
coming months. The 6-week Local Plan Proposed Main Modifications Consultation
outlines the minor modifications to the Local Plan requested by the

inspector, to allow it to be adopted.

This consultation concludes on the 27t March and provides the opportunity for
people to have their say on whether the proposed modifications make the Local Plan
‘Legally Compliant’ and ‘Sound’.

As we have previously stated, we feel strongly that this is a robust and sound plan,
which will ensure York is able to deliver the housing, jobs, growth, and facilities our
city needs, whilst also protecting the city’s unique character, green belt and natural
beauty. An incredible amount of work has been undertaken to reach this point, so |
would like to thank the inspectors for their work and feedback, as well as all planning
experts, officers and residents who have invested their time in developing the plan to
this stage.
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York Central:

| am incredibly proud of the progress we have made in delivering York Central — a
scheme talked about for longer than | have been a councillor. Following years of
inaction, we now have diggers on site to unluck £700 million of investment and the
opportunities of what is one of the most important brownfield sites in the country.
York Central will see us transform our city, delivering world class business space,
housing, and public spaces — unlocking a £1.2 million boost to our economy.

Earlier this month, four public events were held to show how feedback received
during the November engagement sessions is now being incorporated into the
emerging York Central designs and shaping the ongoing plans for the new public
square. The sessions were also used to gather more feedback that can be
implemented in later phases of the development.

The Government’s interest in locating a significant Government Hub on the York
Central site is a vote of confidence in the project and these positive discussions with
Government officials will help bring well-paid jobs to York and create new career
pathways needed to retain talent and support our young people in their new

careers. Only a few weeks ago, it was confirmed that the York Central site will see a
total of 2,600 civil servants located there and | am excited to see what more the York
Central scheme will achieve in the years to come.

York Station Frontage:

Linked to York Central is the York Station Frontage Scheme, which has recently had
a further £10.5 million of funding released by WYCA to enable the project to move on
to the next phase. Colleagues will have seen that over the past year, utility
companies have been carrying out enabling works, such as essential utility
diversions around Queen Street Bridge. These works are almost complete, and this
funding confirmation will enable the project to move into the next stages, with a
contractor set to be appointed in the coming months.

This funding will help us unlock improvements that will allow for easier and safer
access to and around the station, as well as providing better public spaces and an
improved gateway to our city.

Purple Flag:

This administration’s objective of securing Purple Flag status for the city was an
important milestone reached back in February 2022, and we want to continue
building on this work to provide a safe and family friendly experience for everyone
enjoying our city.

York is proud of its welcoming and vibrant evening and night-time economy. As one
of the safest cities in the UK, visitors return year after year to enjoy everything that
York has to offer, and this was endorsed by the Purple Flag award, which saw our
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city centre’s safety, cleanliness and vibrancy recognised by the independent
assessors.

More recently, Purple Flag partner packs and resources have been made available
for businesses across the city. The pack includes free posters, social media graphics
and stickers, and is designed to help local businesses reinforce how visitors can
keep the city safe and welcoming, whilst being considerate of others, including their
staff. Businesses can promote the Purple Flag accreditation by

using, personalising, and displaying the material provided.

Most groups are respectful to the city and the people who live and work here.
However, we recognise the impact some larger groups can have on residents and
families enjoying the city centre. That is why the Council continues to work with
partners across the city, particularly via the York Safer Partnership and Purple Flag,
to ensure the safety of our residents and visitors. Whether that be via our licensing,
public health enforcement, or community safety teams, there is a great deal of work
taking place to maintain progress.

Social Care Recruitment Campaign:

Nationally, local authorities up and down the country are faced with

mounting workforce challenges in social care, with representatives from government,
employers and professional bodies, recently committing to tackle the severe
recruitment and retention pressures being faced across the country.

Here in York, we have invited experienced and newly qualified children’s social
workers from across the region to find out more about the benefits of working at City
of York Council through a new recruitment campaign. Earlier this month,

our Children’s Social Work teams hosted a drop-in recruitment event to provide
social workers with an opportunity to chat to team mangers and social workers about
working in York and the excellent opportunities available.

There Council has also been promoting the ‘Step up to Social Work’ programme,
which provides a unique opportunity to receive support while training to start a new
career in social work. The 14-month training programme provides hands-on
experience of working in a real-life social work role through placements in local
authorities, including York, whilst undertaking the qualification. Once individuals
successfully complete the course, they’ll be awarded a Postgraduate Diploma in
Social Work, enabling them to apply to register and practice as a social

worker. Applications close at midday on the 24" March 2023.

Any new social workers coming in will be working with our passionate and
exceptional social care teams, all of whom make an incredible contribution to the city
and our communities.



Page 26

May 2023 Elections and Voter-ID:

With the 4" May and York’s local elections fast approaching, it will be the first time
that residents will be required by the Government to show ID to vote.

Like many colleagues, | hold significant concerns about these changes, which | feel
will disenfranchise some voters in the city. In tiresome but typical fashion, there has
also been very little information or support provided by the Government, making the
delivery of the upcoming local elections uniquely challenging for our staff.

It's incredibly important that everyone understands what types of ID they can use to
vote, and how to apply for free ID if it is needed. Residents who do not have one of
the accepted forms of ID can apply for a free voter card. This can be done online, or
by requesting and completing a paper application form and sending this to our
Electoral Services Team.

For anyone needing help with applying for the free voter certificate or to seek any
further information on the upcoming changes, then please contact:
electoral.services@york.gov.uk or call 01904 551007.

Housing Delivery Programme:

The award-winning Housing Delivery Programme continues to make great strides,
with proposals approved to deliver more zero-carbon Passivhaus homes and
increase the number of affordable homes at Ordnance Lane.

To date, the Housing Delivery Programme is in the process of delivering 472 homes.
Of these, 363 are being delivered by the council at Lowfield

Green, Burnholme Green, Duncombe Square and through the Second-Hand Shared
Ownership scheme, of which 64% are affordable. A further 109 homes are being
facilitated on smaller schemes, including self-build plots and community

housing schemes. The next scheme at Ordnance Lane has planning permission for
85 zero-carbon homes, and grant funding of £2.43 million has been secured to
prepare the site for construction.

Following initial consultations with residents in Walmgate, it has been agreed to
proceed with further design work and further consultation for more zero-carbon,
affordable housing on the site of the former Willow House. The plans propose the
inclusion of some garaging in the nearby area to enhance the design and to increase
the number of affordable homes.

Over 100 homes are now occupied on the Lowfield Green site. Plans for the 2
remaining vacant plots will be progressed to deliver more affordable and accessible
homes on the site, and to deliver further homes designed for people aged over 55.

The success of the Housing Delivery Programme is owed to our residents, who have
been involved at the earliest stages to understand their views and to help create a
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vision that is making great strides towards to delivering new sustainable and
affordable homes.

Early Years Strateqgic Plan:

A new Early Years Strategic Plan, created by the city’s Early Years Partnership
Board, will recognise the importance of how a young person’s early experiences will
have a profound impact on well-being, health, educational achievement and
economic prosperity in the city.

The plan sets key outcomes through which the council and health, education and
childcare providers can support families, including through a focus on maternal
mental health, parent and child bonding and communication, speech and language.

Through projects like Look Say Sing Play and our Early Talk for York speech and
language programme, we can give professionals and families the tools they need to
support children in those formative years of life. The strategic plan and associated
outcomes will help us to work even more closely with partners to help shape the
long-term futures of children in the city.

50,000 Trees Planted:

Back in 2019, this administration committed to planting 50,000 new trees by time of
the next elections, with some people in the city suggesting it could not be done. Fast
forward to today and | am delighted to confirm that the 50,000th tree at the new York
Community Woodland has now been planted.

Spanning 78 hectares, the York Community Woodland area is under the long-term
management of Forestry England, who aim to see the number of trees planted
increase to 210,000 over the next few years.

The woodland will support our city’s efforts to tackle the impacts of climate

change and increase biodiversity. It will also contribute to York’s new goal of
increasing the city’s tree canopy cover from 10.8% to 13% by 2050, the equivalent of
21 hectares of new canopy cover each year.

Marking the 1-Year Anniversary of the War in Ukraine:

A year on from the dreadful events of February 2022, we continue to stand with the
people of Ukraine in their fight against Putin’s unjust invasion of the Ukraine. Since
this illegal and atrocious war began a year ago, thousands have been killed and
millions more displaced, with 114,400 Ukrainians finding refuge in the UK alone
under the Homes for Ukraine Scheme.

As a City of Sanctuary, York has once again played its part in welcoming people
fleeing the horrors of war, and we are deeply grateful to the 180 York residents who
have opened their homes to over 300 Ukrainians fleeing the war. | also want to take
this opportunity to thank our staff and partners for providing that all important wrap
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around support to individuals and families, whether that be helping access our local
schools, or accessing employment.

Celebrating the Kings Coronation:

With His Majesty King Charles IlI's Coronation soon approaching on the 61" May, we
know that many residents across the city will want to come together to mark this
occasion.

To help residents, businesses and local communities celebrate this historic event, a
digital hub has been made available to provide all the guidance and information
residents need for community street parties being held. The council is also waiving
some of the cost for community street partie